Minutes of Holy Trinity Tewkesbury Extraordinary PCC Meeting

Monday 11th September at 7.30pm in Room 2
Present
Stephen Walker (Chairman), Phil Loveridge (Treasurer), Sara Simpkins (Church Warden), Liz Walker (Minutes), Jo Davies, Isaac Davies, Sue Thatcher, Duncan DeGruchy, Ian Hart, Nigel Chetwood, Julian Dickenson Steve Burden (Church Warden), Sarah Hellewell, Simon Phillips, John Haughan, David Greenwood, Alison Cirel

Apologies
Lesley Rogers, Andrea Duncan
1. The meeting opened at 7.30pm in Room 2
Stephen thanked everyone for attending and outlined the purpose of the meeting. 

It had been proposed at a PCC meeting earlier in the year and reiterated at the April APCM that a date would be set for the PCC to meet to address the proposal going through General Synod for the approval of prayers of blessing for same sex couples. 

The 2nd part of our meeting would be to consider how the welcome of our church is accepting of all people within our community and how we continue to be a place of belonging for any who want to be part of our worshipping community.

The meeting started with a hymn: ‘There is a redeemer’ that focussed our attention on Jesus and his redeeming love for all. This was followed by some prayers.

2. Prayers of Blessing of Same sex couples
Stephen opened the discussions by informing that we need to approach this subject with a degree of sensitivity, reverence and respect, recognising that we are talking about people with heartfelt longings, hopes and dreams for relationship and intimacy.

Although no decision has yet been reached by General Synod to authorise such prayers, given the trajectory of debate in the Church at large it is appropriate that the PCC meets to have this discussion. 
Reading materials and links on different viewpoints were sent to the PCC prior to the meeting so that PCC members can be informed in order to work through their own thinking in these matters.  
The General Synod statement of 9.02.23 clearly states that each Incumbent (Parish Vicar) will be able to decide for themselves according to their own conscience whether to permit prayers of blessing of same sex couples in their church. 
A question was asked as to whether newer members of the PCC had undertaken the LLF course as it was felt that this was part of the process towards understanding these issues. It was noted that the LLF course continues to be available online for any to access (as one newer member of the PCC had done) but that the debate had now moved on at General Synod with the proposed prayers of blessing.
Stephen outlined his position, starting with Jesus who came among us ‘full of grace and truth’ (John 1:14) and this is the balance that is held in tension, recognising that within our community some might place greater emphasis on truth whilst others give greater weight to Grace. 

But one thing that we all agree on is the Marriage service of the Church of England. The General Synod upheld the Doctrine of Marriage with no desire or attempt to modify or change it.

Stephen then used the words of the Preface to the Marriage Service which has been in existence since the Book of Common Prayer came into use in 1549 to affirm his position on the context in which God’s Blessing can be appropriated. 

The words draw on Scripture, Reason and Tradition, the three-fold basis of Anglican authority.

Stephen went through the Preface to the Marriage service explaining different elements of it and affirming his position on:

· marriage as being between a man and a woman in an exclusive relationship

· the complementarity and difference of the sexes (male and female) reflecting the relationship between Christ and the Church (Ephesians 5:22-33)
· The covenant commitment of holy matrimony being the Biblical context for the intimacy of sexual union and through which children may be born and family life nurtured for the benefit of society.

· This being ‘the way of life created and hallowed by God’ (made holy) and the context that qualifies for God’s blessing.

The Preface to the Marriage Service (Common Worship)

We have come together in the presence of God, to witness the marriage of N and N, to ask his blessing on them, and to share in their joy. Our Lord Jesus Christ was himself a guest at a wedding in Cana of Galilee, and through his Spirit he is with us now.

The Bible teaches us that marriage is a gift of God in creation and a means of his grace, a holy mystery in which man and woman become one flesh. It is God’s purpose that, as husband and wife give themselves to each other in love throughout their lives, they shall be united in that love as Christ is united with his Church.

Marriage is given, that husband and wife may comfort and help each other, living faithfully together in need and in plenty, in sorrow and in joy. It is given, that with delight and tenderness they may know each other in love, and, through the joy of their bodily union, may strengthen the union of their hearts and lives. It is given as the foundation of family life in which children may be born and nurtured in accordance with God’s will, to his praise and glory.

In marriage husband and wife belong to one another, and they begin a new life together in the community. It is a way of life that all should honour; and it must not be undertaken carelessly, lightly, or selfishly, but reverently, responsibly, and after serious thought.

This is the way of life, created and hallowed by God, that N and N are now to begin. They will each give their consent to the other; they will join hands and exchange solemn vows, and in token of this they will [each] give and receive a ring.

Therefore, on this their wedding day we pray with them, that, strengthened and guided by God, they may fulfil his purpose for the whole of their earthly life together.

He informed that this is the traditional orthodox Biblical position adhered to by the majority of the church worldwide for centuries and endorsed by Jesus in Matthew 19:4-6.  Although he respects the fact that there are differences of opinions within our church and feels deeply compassionate towards family friends who are in same sex relationships, he could find no mandate in scripture to enable him to adopt an alternative position and therefore would not be able or permitted (in conscience) to conduct a service or prayers of blessing of same sex couples if this becomes authorised by General Synod.

PCC members were then invited to ask questions and discuss the position that had been outlined by the Vicar.

The PCC was then asked to take a vote in support of the Vicar (having outlined his position) to lead the church in accordance with his understanding of scripture and the context for God’s blessing.
Proposal: Having outlined his position on prayers and/or services of blessing of same-sex couples, will the PCC support Stephen as he leads in accordance with his conscience in this matter?
Stephen then left the meeting and the lay-chair (SB) conducted the vote.

In Favour – 14

Not in favour – 0

Abstain – 2

Stephen returned and the vote was fed-back to Stephen.  Stephen thanked everyone again.

3. A Welcoming Church

We then went on to the second part of the meeting to discuss how we can extend a warm welcome to everyone and show that we are an accepting Church.
It was recognised that we are all sinners, ‘we have all fallen short of God’s standard’ and in need of repentance and forgiveness but that as we preach from scripture it is the Holy Spirit who convicts of sin. So, our place is not to judge one another but extend Christ’s love and acceptance to all.

It was also recognised from feedback from visitors and newcomers that we already show a warm welcome to those who come through our doors but are there some reasonable adjustments that still need to be made?  
After discussions it was agreed that we should explore the possibility of appointing an ‘Inclusion Officer’ either from the PCC or wider Church congregation, who would be the focal point for helping everyone find welcome, acceptance and be enabled to participate fully in our worship. 
Stephen asked for any suggestions of an individual who might undertake this role to be fed back to him before the next Standing Committee in October.
Stephen outlined his view on the Baptism of children of single parent families or same sex couples who might enquire about having their baby baptised. The current position is that anyone enquiring are asked to attend a Sunday morning service on 3 Sundays before a conversation takes place about the meaning of Baptism and Christian commitment. 

This process would apply to anyone bringing their baby/children for Baptism irrespective of the parents as Jesus welcomed all children to him and blessed them. Stephen asked the PCC to support this process and position. 

4. The meeting closed at 9pm with Stephen thanking everyone for their contributions, a closing prayer and the saying of The Grace.
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